WISCASSET PLANNING BOARD

MINUTES, JULY 26, 2010

Present:
Al Cohen, Tony Gatti, Chairman Steve House, Jackie Lowell, Lester Morse, Karl 


Olson and Ray Soule

Absent:

Peter McRae and Deb Pooler

1.  Call to Order

The chairman called the meeting to order at 7:06 p.m.

PUBLIC HEARING

2.  The Chewonki Foundation - Lower Dam Removal, Montsweag Brook, Map U-19, Lot 4A

Michael Chelminski, Stantec Consulting Services, said the removal of the lower dam on Montsweag Brook was part of the settlement agreement made at the closing of Maine Yankee.  Chewonki is a third party signatory to the settlement agreement, which transferred the lower dam to Chewonki.  The foundation has followed through on its obligations as outlined in the agreement to investigate the most feasible method of restoring fish passage in the brook.  The removal of the dam was deemed to be feasible and consistent with Chewonki’s responsibilities outlined in the agreement.

The chairman informed the public that the board can rule only on the application’s compliance with the Wiscasset Site Plan Review and Shoreland Ordinances.  He advised anyone having a problem with Chewonki, Stantec, or the DEP, should contact those parties.

Dale Skillin asked the status of the Shoreland zoning and was advised that application was being reviewed.  With regard to Skillin’s question on the survey, Chelminski said Chewonki has been provided with an updated survey that has been provided to the board and will be made available to the public.  

Sarah Pierce said the public should have copies of all materials and in response to her question on restoring the fish passage, Chelminski said that because of the natural resource damages caused by Maine Yankee, a settlement agreement was made as a part of the closure of Maine Yankee between Maine Yankee and the DEP whereby Chewonki Foundation was given the responsibility of mitigating those damages by restoring the natural habitat in Montsweag Brook.    

Steve House said the town line between Wiscasset and Woolwich runs down the middle of Montsweag Brook and that that Chewonki had already received approval to remove the half of the dam that is in Woolwich.

In response to Ed Polewarczyk’s question, Chelminski said that the Town of Wiscasset was not involved in the settlement between Maine Yankee and the DEP.

Chris Cossette, Wiscasset Water District, said the town’s current water supply was the Bath Water District, although the district has long considered Montsweag Brook as a secondary source.  The evaluation of a secondary water supply was made as part of the settlement agreement, but the scope of that work did not meet the district’s requirements as requested of DEP by the district.  

The president of the Wiscasset Rod and Gun Club said the club had stocked trout in the impoundment, the only recreational body of fresh water in Wiscasset.  He said there was an agreement with abutters indicating that if the dam were removed, the land remaining would revert to the property owners, who would pay taxes on the property.  He suggested that the board look into the original agreement with the property owners.  

Dan Creek, Chewonki Project Manager, said the water supply study referred to by Chris Cossette and a feasibility study were sent back to DEP for review to see if met the scope of work as they understood it.  The DEP responded that the report was adequate for the scope that was worked out between DEP and Chewonki.

Chris Cossette said that there was a big difference between primary and secondary source of water and DEP addressed only the primary source of water that met their legal requirements.  

Dale Skillin said that if the brook reverts to a two-foot wide brook, it will change course and the survey will only address the present location of the brook.  He said the abutters were guaranteed water rights and he asked how they were going to be protected.  In response to Karl Olson’s question, Skillin said that CMP in 1942 gave water rights along the brook and these rights were included in the deed from Maine Yankee to Chewonki.  Karl Olson said if water rights were deeded, they should show up as an easement on a title search.

A landowner asked why a fish ladder was not tried first, and if that was unsuccessful after four or five years, then decide on removing the dam.  

The public hearing was closed at 7:30 p.m.

REGULAR BUSINESS

3.  Consideration of July 12, 2010 Minutes

Al Cohen moved to accept the minutes as presented.  Vote 7-0-0.

4.  The Chewonki Foundation - Final plan review for lower dam removal, Montsweag Brook, Map U-19, Lot 4A.

Town Planner Jeffrey Hinderliter recommended final review and approval if the board found that the submissions complied with the site plan review and shoreland zoning ordinances.  At the previous meeting, the application was found complete with the exception of a current land survey which has since been provided to the board.  Hinderliter said a primary issue seemed to revolve around the water supply.  The ordinance asks for information on the proposal’s requirement for a water supply; however, it also asks whether it will cause an unreasonable burden on the town’s water supply.  The applicant has responded that the proposal will not require town water and that the brook will not affect the town’s existing water supply, which is the Bath Water District.

Part 3.  Site Plan Review Development Information 

The applicant read responses to the following sections:

Section A - Karl Olson moved to accept A.  Vote 7-0-0.

Section B - Karl Olson moved to accept B.  Vote 7-0-0.

Section C - Al Cohen moved to accept C. Vote 7-0-0.

Section D - Al Cohen moved to accept D.  Vote 7-0-0.

Section E - Karl Olson moved to accept E.  Vote 7-0-0.

Part 4.  Site Plan Review Performance Standards

The applicant read responses to the following sections:

Section A - Ray Soule moved to accept.  Vote 7-0-0.

Section B - Karl Olson moved to accept.  Vote 7-0-0.

Section C - Ray Soule moved to accept.  Vote 7-0-0.

Section D - Ray Soule moved to accept.  Vote 7-0-0.

Section E - Ray Soule moved to accept.  Vote 7-0-0.

Section F - Ray Soule moved to accept.  Vote 7-0-0.

Section G - Karl Olson moved to accept.  Vote 7-0-0.

Section K - Ray Soule moved to accept.  Vote 7-0-0.

Karl Olson said that although Chewonki’s true right, title and interest in the property had been questioned by an abutter, no documentation was brought forward.  Olson said it was not up to the board to decide on any dispute over title.  Ray Soule moved to approve with the condition that the permit from the Army Corps of Engineers is received before commencement of construction.  Vote 7-0-0.

Shoreland Zoning Application

Jeffrey Hinderliter said the application was submitted on June 23, 2010 and the submission included all applicable materials.  In response to Karl Olson’s question regarding review of the erosion control plan, Chelminski said that the applicant was not required to submit a plan but the contractor must comply with Maine standards and the work must be consistent with MDEP standards and would be enforced by the Code Enforcement Officer.  Karl Olson moved to approve the Shoreland Zoning application as complete including as part of the package all written materials, maps and plans, including information in the Site Plan Review subject to the condition that they have suitable applications approved by the MDEP and U. S. Army Corps of Engineers and that the construction contractor develop a written erosion and sedimentation control plan acceptable to the town’s Code Enforcement Officer.  Vote 7-0-0.

5.  Barry Miete - Site Plan Review for construction of parking lot, 10,000 sq. ft. of soil disturbance, 510 Bath Road, Map 15, Lot 1A

Jeffrey Hinderliter said the applicant’s pre-application was submitted at the previous meeting, a site walk had been held, and although the project was less than 10,000 square feet, there was soil disturbance of a greater area and site plan review was required.  Following a determination that the application is complete, a public hearing will be scheduled.  

In response to Lester Morse’s question on the future growth of the property, Barry Miete said that he may put up a building, although current ordinances would restrict that growth.  The total property is six acres and under the ordinance, three businesses are allowed.  There are currently five businesses in the building although two are seasonal businesses, which Miete contended were not counted in determining the minimum lot size.  

Miete plans to use the parking lot to display heaters for the Thaw and Cure business and will install a buffer between the parking lot and Route 1.

Miete asked authorization to stabilize the disturbed area and plant seed to prevent erosion.  This will require five to six loads of fill.  Ray Soule moved that Barry Miete be allowed to stabilize the disturbed soil under the guidance of the CEO.  Vote 7-0-0.  Still needed for a complete application is the whole deed, a survey of the property and a sketch showing dimensions, right of way and property lines.  A public hearing was scheduled for August 9 at 7 p.m.  The applicant will notify abutters of the public hearing.

6.  Grover Auto & Tire Inc.- Amendment to Site Plan Application for relocation of proposed building addition, 342 Bath Road

Danny Grover asked the board for an amendment to the site plan application to allow a change in location of the addition, originally to be built between the old shop and house, to a space behind the shop.  The square footage remains the same.  Ray Soule moved to approve the application.  Vote 7-0-0.  

7.  Scott Bubar - Discussion, Modular Home Sales Business

The applicant was not present.

8.  Other Business

Jeffrey Hinderliter thanked the board for its work on the Montsweag Dam application.

9.  Adjourn

Al Cohen moved to adjourn at 8:37 p.m.
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